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From the Presidentôs Desk 

The Quest for Equality and Inclusion: 
 
Soil and water conservation Districts have been at the forefront of conservation in New York since our first 
conservation district was created in Schoharie County in 1940. This drive to implement conservation practices 
has always focused on implementing projects that meet the current need in the most economical way. To help 
Districts implement these practices the Agricultural Nonpoint Source Abatement and Control program was 
established by the New York Soil and Water Conservation Committee in 1994 to assist New York State 
farmers in preventing and controlling water pollution from agricultural activities by providing technical 
assistance and financial incentives. This program, along with many more that have been made available to 
Soil and Water Conservation Districts have allowed us to meet the need for conservation on the ground. 
Whenever challenges and opportunities have come up, Districts have been there to meet those needs. From 
the ACRF program in 2011 that helped producers recover quickly from the impacts of hurricanes Irene and 
Lee to the current program offerings like CRF, Districts have stepped up to meet the many challenges placed 
before them.  
 
In all of those programs and challenges Districts have worked to implement conservation on the ground in 
New York based on need. This need is determined by each District with reference to their daily workload and 
what resources are identified as most stressed. Districts typically develop plans to help with the prioritization 
of projects. When this involves agriculture, a Districtôs prioritization is based on their AEM Strategy. This 
strategy is created through a process of gathering data on the resources of the County, including things like 
the DEC PWL, watershed management plans, Source Water Assessments and input from other agencies and 
organizations (NRCS,CCE, Etcé). When reviewing possible projects and resource needs that do not have an 
agricultural focus, several Districts may work jointly to cover a watershed that may span political boundaries. 
These watershed groups that now cover the entire state and all of the major watersheds use a similar process 
to review scientific documents and resources to identify projects and areas that need attention. This 
information is put together in a document, a Watershed Management Plan that is used to guide the work of 
The Districts and their partner organizations.  
 
In the process of this work, Districts do sometimes come across areas that need attention that require a 
different approach to get this work done. One example is when farms were identified that needed assistance to 
implement practices to protect the Countyôs resources and those farms were operated by members of a 
religious community that seldom works with governmental organizations. Districts collaborated successfully 
to develop methods to work with these operations. These success stories were shared at a CDEA sponsored 
training.  
 
At the 2021 Virtual Water Quality Symposium, the CDEA worked with NRCS and other partners across the 
country to put together a very informative day long training to help Districts adapt to work with urban and 
suburban producers. These will certainly not be the last trainings that are held in New York to assist Districts 
that have communities that differ from their usual cooperators that they need to reach out to.  
 

Cover Photo 

Medina Falls and the Erie Canal. Oak Orchard Creek comes under the canal and turns into the medina falls. 
Photo captured with a Mavic 2 Drone.  And taken by  Megan McAnn, District Technician, Orleans County 
Soil and Water Conservation District 
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It is likely true that the vast majority of the farmers that Districts work with, look more like Grant Woodôs 
1930 painting American Gothic than the typical representation on your television. This is anecdotal of course; 
I know of no source of information that details the race, gender or financial position of District Cooperators. 
But I will concede that the majority of the farmers I have worked with during my career have been white and I 
will go as far to say that they are mostly male as well. This is certainly not the rule but is a result of many 
years of traditional farm families being led by the father with the support of his wife and children. Again, as 
an observation, we are seeing more female District Cooperators now and those women are assisted in the same 
way as the male farmers.  
 
To date I have not heard of any individual complaint about a District that has refused to serve a producer on 
the basis of race, religion or gender. I have asked the State Committee to pass along any inquiries that they 
receive relating to any complaints of Districts that are refusing service and at this time I have not been 
provided with any. I would be surprised if any such complaints did arise and I would immediately reach out to 
any District that was doing this to help to ensure that it did not continue. Knowing many District employees 
personally, I would never expect this to be necessary. 
 
A quick review of the 2021 Directory of District Staff that is maintained by the SWCC, it looks like 46% of 
District staff are female. This is all without any mandate or required reporting of staff numbers based on race 
or gender. Some would also question the makeup of District Boards based on these criteria. Using the same 
source, 20% of all Board Members are female. While that percentage seems low, it would be good to mention 
that with two members of each Board coming from the elected representatives at the county level and two 
more being put forward by the Farm Bureau and Grange of that County, the District may only have any major 
input into the selection of one Board member in the case of a five member Board and three in the case of a 
seven member Board. 
 
Your CDEA Board is another example of District Representation. We are elected by the District employees 
from across the state. With open elections, the resulting makeup of our CDEA Board is 8 women and 5 men. I 
am honored to work with this dedicated group of individuals that works to support District staff across the 
state with no regard to gender or race. To focus on the differences would only serve to divide. Instead, we 
choose to focus on the needs of our members and work to support those needs.  
 
The idea of adding questions relating to these segments of our population to District grant proposals or other 
District documents would be, in my opinion, a waste of District time and resources. As stated clearly above, 
our programs and projects are guided by scientific information and data. If we are to ñtrust the scienceò we 
should continue to strive to use the most up to date scientific information to guide our decision-making 
process when selecting projects to submit for grant funding or when simply prioritizing projects that we will 
work on in our counties. To continue with the science-based decisions, I would also expect that the agencies 
that provide funding would follow that same approach of funding projects based on the scientifically 
justifiable need. This scientifically based application and review process is meant to ensure that our money 
(this is money from the State, which means it is money that is collected from taxes that we pay) is used to 
fund projects that will have the greatest impact on the resource for the least amount of money. 
 
If the State begins to use race or gender as part of their ranking criteria, they will get the projects that they ask 
for. To shift the focus of our programs from science based to emotions based would be to the detriment of our 
environment and our local natural resources. 
 
Dustin Lewis 
CDEA President 

Continued on Page 4. 



п 

Ronny at the Franklin County Fair, mid to late 80s.    

CDEA News is proud to present Where in New York is Ronny Raindrop?  By evaporation or precipitation, 

by sublimation or freezing, Ronny thrills crowds all across New York State.  Submit your photos of Ronny 

with a brief description of what heôs doing and where he is.   

Ronny Raindrop traveled with Oswego County SWCDôs Erica Schreiner to  New Orleans and vicinity.  Photos 
are of Ronny at the Big Branch Marsh National Wildlife Refuge, Home - Big Branch Marsh - U.S. Fish and 

Wildlife Service (fws.gov) and on Bourbon Street.   

Out with the old, in with 

the new!  CDEA Vice 

President Caitlin Stewart 

met with costume maker 

Liz Woods of Fine 

Character  to discuss 

making new Ronny 

Raindrop costumes.  

Ronny, itôs time to fix your 

eyebrow!   
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Professional Engineering Training Session in Washington County 
Ryan Cunningham, Association Environmental Analyst, New York State Soil and Water Conservation 
Committee 

Ideal Dairy Farms and Washington County 

SWCD hosted an engineering training session in 

late October that focused on manure management 

practices and the opportunities for state and 

federal implementation funding for farms. 

Engineers from many local consulting firms 

participated, along with several from public 

agencies. The training was funded by the Lake 

Champlain Basin Program with staff from 

Cornellôs Pro Dairy providing the training.  

A long-term goal of this training is to increase 

private sector engineering capacity within the 

Lake Champlain Watershed, and beyond. As the 

demand for more programming continues, Soil & 

Water Conservation Districts are increasingly in 

need of engineering assistance for the design and 

implementation of agricultural best management 

practices. This training provided the opportunity 

for networking and discussing these needs, along 

with a review of funding programs, design 

criteria with regards to farming operations, and 

USDA standards and specifications for these 

practices.  

A second engineering training, focused on 

additional agricultural BMP systems, will be held 

on April 27th, 2022 in Clinton County, and hosted 

by the Miner Institute. Registration and more 

information will be available this spring.  

Many thanks to all participants and supporters of 

this event, including Ideal Dairy Farms, Deep 
Roots Farm, Washington County SWCD, NRCS 
staff, the Lake Champlain Basin Program and Pro 

Dairy.  

Ideal Dairy tour.   

Ideal Dairy tour.   

Water Chestnut Hand Pulling Project: Summer 2021 Summary Report 
Julie Romano (Crew Lead) and Chris Perrotta, Onondaga County Soil and Water Conservation District 

The water chestnut (Trapa natans) is an invasive aquatic plant that is native to Europe, Asia, and Africa.  It 

was introduced to the United States in the mid 1800ôs, and by 1884, the plant had unintentionally spread 

into the waterways of the Great Lakes Basin.  These plants thrive in slow moving freshwater and can root in 

depths of up to 16 feet.  Each individual plant produces 15-20 hard nuts, which remain viable to produce 

new plants for 12 years.  The relatively large amount of seeds produced, along with their longevity allows 

Continued on Page 7. 
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dense populations to proliferate quickly.   Populations create dense mats that prevent light from penetrating 

the water, shading out native aquatic plants that provide food and habitat for native fish, waterfowl, and in-

sects.  They also reduce levels of dissolved oxygen in the water column leading to fish kills.  In addition to 

these ecological impacts, water chestnuts are also a nuisance species as their dense mats obstruct boaters and 

swimmers.  In their native habitats, populations are kept in check by insects, however these insects cannot be 

released in North America due to their own invasive nature.  Methods for control include early detection, me-

chanical harvesting, herbicide application, and hand pulling.  The eradication of this plant requires annual 

harvests for 5-12 consecutive years.  

For the summer of 2021, the OCSWCD 

water chestnut crew removed approximate-

ly 45,740 pounds of plants primarily from 

the Seneca River, along with some from 

the Oneida and Oswego Rivers, and Onon-

daga Creek.  Additionally, the crew re-

ceived reports of a patch of water chestnuts 

on the Jamesville Reservoir, but was una-

ble to immediately remove it due to its 

proximity to a wetland.  The crew then ap-

plied for and obtained a permit from the 

DEC to remove them which will be valid 

for 5 years.  This was the second year of 

hand pulling utilizing a Jon Boat, which 

allowed for more efficient navigating of the 

river, loading, and unloading.  The crew 

filled recycling bins with plants, and dumped them into the bed of the truck where we would scatter them on 

local farm fields.  This year, a brand new conveyer belt attachment for the bed of the truck made dumping 

much faster and easier.  The crew revisited patches that we had previously pulled, and unfortunately in many 

cases the patches had returned to almost full size. This may be due to high water levels in the beginning of 

the season obstructing full removal of each plant, allowing for resprouting.   

The OCSWCD chestnut crew was happy to have the opportunity to participate in a community pull alongside 

the Eno Point Camperôs Association on Cross Lake.  This community pull had a huge turnout of twenty three 

volunteers, all of whom were extremely hardworking and enthusiastic about the project.  We had coordinated 

with a local farmer to scatter the excess plants on his recently harvested wheat field.  Beneficially reusing the 

plants on a farm ensures that the nutrients in the water chestnuts are recycled and reused in a productive man-

ner rather than being wasted in a landfill.  Soil samples have been taken to find a quantitative value on nutri-

ent levels gained from the chestnuts.  We had two OCSWCD trucks transporting loads of chestnuts to the 

farm, and volunteers worked so efficiently that we had trouble keeping up.  In total, fourteen truckloads, each 

weighing 1,000 to 2,000 pounds were pulled from the river and brought to the field.  The OCSWCD is in-

credibly grateful for the hard work put in from the volunteers at Eno Point.  They were some of the most 

hardworking and enthusiastic groups of volunteers that the District has ever worked with.  It was calculated 

that volunteers contributed $4,851 worth of in-kind labor that day!  It is also important to note that the crew 

returned to Eno Point a few days after the pull for a press release where County Executive Ryan McMahon 

announced that he will be allocating 50,000 dollars in addition to the current funding to address the water 

Continued on Page 8. 
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chestnut issue.  This will primarily go towards labor hours, new equipment, and mechanical harvesting. 

Another noticeable experience was the ability to work with the harvesters of CNY Aquatic Harvesting.  

This company is contracted by the OCSWCD, working tirelessly to remove the chestnuts from the water-

ways.  The two-man crew worked to remove thousands of pounds of water chestnuts every day.  When the 

hand pulling crew teamed up with the aquatic harvesters, they were able to hand pull near the shores where 

it was too shallow for the machine, and dump directly 

onto the boat.  This benefited both the hand pulling crew 

rendering us more efficient picking up to 110 bins per 

day, and the mechanical harvesters as we could get plants 

that were out of reach of the harvester. 

This season proved to be extra difficult due to adverse 

weather conditions.  Frequent rain and thunderstorms 

caused safety hazards such as lightning and stronger than 

normal currents.  The hand pulling crew found safety in 

working along the slow moving eddies in the river, how-

ever the mechanical harvester was unable to work in 

some cases as the current was moving faster than the 

boat.  Overall, the crew is happy with the amount of 

chestnuts that they were able to remove despite the storms and high currents.  The mechanical harvesting 

crew is still currently working seven days a week to remove chestnuts.  They continue to overcome obsta-

cles such as Cooperôs Marina boat launch being shut down due to currents caused by a 200-year storm event 

in August.   

We would like to thank all landowners and marinas who allowed us to launch from their property.  We 

would also like to thank all parties involved for the many contributions that they made to the success of this 

program. 

A Tribute to Gwyn Olenych 

Mrs. Olenych retired from the Onondaga County Soil & Water Conservation District (District) on Ju-
ly 16, 2021. She started her career at the District on March 20, 2009, as an Account Clerk I. Over the 
years and with much experience, she tested her way up to and retired as an Accountant I.  

 

When Mrs. Olenych started with the organization there were 5 bank accounts, and the annual budget 
was $2.8 Million. Today there are more than 41 bank accounts, and the budget is $5.2 Million.  

 

From our quick calculations, it is estimated that Mrs. Olenych participated in, and presented 154 
monthly financial reports to the Board of Directors, helped prepare 53 financial budgets (39 budgets 
for the District and 13 annual budgets for the City of Syracuseôs Skaneateles Lake Watershed Agri-
cultural Program (SLWAP)). All while making sure all contractors, vendors, and staff got paid in a 
timely manner! 

 

She worked tirelessly for the District and the SLWAP. We truly appreciate her friendship, dedication, 
devotion, and gentle spirit that she graced the office with every day while on the job. We all wish her 
the most wonderful years in retirement! 
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Stacy Russell, Natural Resource Program Specialist 

Cortland County Soil and Water Conservation District 

25 years 

Q.  How long have you been working at 
your SWCD?  If you have worked for more 
than one District, please let us know the 
counties, positions, and years worked.       
        
A.  Iôve worked for the Cortland County 
Soil and Water Conservation District for 25 
years. Prior to working in Cortland, I 
worked for Orange County, USDA Soil 
Conservation Service (yes, Iôm really 
dating myself now as that was before the 
NRCS name change).         
 
Q.  What have you accomplished over the 
years with your District that you are most 
proud of? 
 
A.  I am proud of many things that Iôve 
worked on here at the District, but there is 
one project, from early on in my career, 
that stuck with me and made an impact.  
This story requires a bit of background in 
the sense that it takes place on a farm that I 
worked with my very first year on the job.  
I met with this farm, initially, in 1996 and 
developed a farm plan, with a list of 
possible BMPs that could benefit the farm.  
At the time, the farm tabled the plan and 
didnôt implement anything. It was a huge 
disappointment for me, especially as a new 
employee.  But, fast forward approximately 
5 years later, the farm contacts me and says 
theyôd like to revisit the plan.  After some 
plan revisions and funding requests, the 
plan was implemented 6 years after it was 
developed.  This project helped me realize 
that we are in conservation for the long-
game and that sometimes you plant a seed 
or an idea and, even though it might take a 
while for that seed to grow (6 years in this 
case), what we do makes a long-term 
difference.    

Q.  Why have you continued to work at your Soil and Water 
Conservation District? 
 
A.  I enjoy the variety of programs and natural resource 
issues that we work on.  Iôd never last at a monotonous job 
where I had to do the same thing over and over every day. 
It is true that District employees are really a ñjack of all 
tradesò é from conservation education to technical 
implementation, we really do it all!     
 
Q.  How have you seen District programs, or their focuses, 
change over the years? 
 
A.  I would say that when I first started our programs were 
primarily centered on rural and agricultural issues. Our 
District program services, along with our staffing, have 
grown and expanded to include a variety of issues 
including; urban stormwater, surface and groundwater 
water protection, streambank stabilization, municipal 
projects, permit assistance, hydroseeding, invasive species 
monitoring and habitat improvement.           
 
Q.  What words of wisdom do you have for a newly hired 
District employee?  
 
A.  Donôt be afraid to reach out and contact District staff 
from other counties for help.  There is a wealth of expertise 
amongst the CDEA employees to tap into.   
 
Q.  When did you first learn or hear about Soil and Water 
Conservation Districts? 
 
A.  While working for USDA, I worked closely with the 
Orange Co. SWCD staff and often participated and helped 
out with the programs they offered.    
 
Q.  What made you decide to apply for a job with your 
District?   
 

Continued on Page 10   
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Farm tire loading operations in progress. 

 
Q.  Please share with us a humorous moment from your 
time at your District.  
 
A.  Being chased by an aggressive rooster, as the farmer 
watched, and using my metal clipboard as a bat in order 
to escape. I learned two valuable lessonsénever turn 
your back on a rooster and always take your metal 
clipboard along just in case!  
 
Q.  Tell us about what you will miss when you retire. 
 

A.  My position with USDA when I started 
was considered a temporary, two-year term 
position, so toward the end of that 
assignment I decided to jump ship and 
apply to a few Soil and Water Districts. 
Cortland offered me a position and, as they 
say, the rest is history. 
 
Q.  What is your most epic memory from a 
Water Quality Symposium?   
 
A.  I have quite a few from my earlier years 
of attendance, but I believe in the long 
standing rule that ñwhat happens at the 
WQS, stays at the WQS!ò 

Waste Ag Tire Recycling Project 
Eric Jensen, Resource Conservation Specialist, Onondaga County Soil and Water Conservation District 

Waste ag tires piled outside provide an 

environment for mosquitoes to breed in the 

stagnant water that collects inside.  These 

mosquitos pose a health concern since they 

can carry West Nile Virus, EEE, and other 

diseases.  By removing the tires, the risk of 

disease is reduced.  In addition, large tire 

piles are a risk if they catch fire and release 

thick black smoke and other pollutants through runoff 

during fire extinguishing efforts.  Farms have a difficult 

time finding safe options to dispose of worn-out ag tires to 

comply with new NYS DEC waste tire regulations since 

most landfills and tire recyclers do not accept them due to 

the size and thickness of the tires.  NYS DEC regulations 

prohibit burial or burning of tires.  The Skaneateles Lake 

Continued on Page 11.   
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Watershed Ag Program (SLWAP) 

partnered with the Onondaga County Soil 

& Water Conservation District was able to 

identify a 

facility in 

Niagara Falls, 

New York that 

processes large 

ag tires.   

This summer 

with 

cooperation of 

local farms, we 

were able to 

load and ship to 

be processed 

nine semi-

trailer loads of 

waste ag tires totaling 154 tons.  That is 

equivalent to over 10,600 auto and pickup 

truck tires!  Semi-trailers require extra high lift equipment 

to load the tires over the 13.5-foot-high sidewalls. The 

large ag tires are loaded first, then smaller ag tires are 

loaded to fill in the void spaces around 

the large ag tires to complete the trailer 

loads.  Waste tires will be shredded into 

chips of various sizes and used for 

energy or other uses.  We believe the 

extra effort to remove these ag tires and 

comply with NYS DEC regulations will 

provide lasting environmental benefits to 

the watershed and community.  

For more information on waste ag tire 

recycling, contact the SLWAP & 

Onondaga County Soil & Water 

Conservation District office location at 

6680 Onondaga Lake Parkway, 

Liverpool at (315) 457-0325. 

Pile of large ag tires. 

Telescopic handlers loading tires into semi-trailer. Windrow of tires ready for loading. 

Madison County Farms and Conservation District Host NYACD Tour  
Troy Bishopp, Grazing Specialist at Madison County Soil and Water Conservation District 

On a picturesque fall afternoon, Madison 

County Soil and Water Conservation 

District Manager, Steve Lorraine led a tour 

of district directors and guests on a 2 hour 

tour of 3 dairy farms who are implementing 

water quality practices with a glimpse of 

cover crops growing and a history of the area reservoirs 

that feed New Yorkôs canal system.  

The first stop highlighted an ongoing lined-earthen manure 
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